

## PUNISHMENT UPON REFOULEMENT TO ERITREA

Amnesty International, September 6, 2024. https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/eur44/8493/2024/en/"<u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/eur44/8493/2024/en/</u>.

United Nations Special Rapporteur on the Situation of Human Rights in Eritrea, interview in Fluechtlingshilfe (Switzerland), August 25, 2023.

https://www.fluechtlingshilfe.ch/publikationen/news-und-stories/der-nationaldienst-in-seinerjetzigen-form-ist-untrennbar-mit-zwangsarbeit-und-der-sklaverei-aehnlichen-praktikenverbunden and https://martinplaut.com/2023/09/12/eritrea-national-service-is-inextricablylinked-to-practices-similar-to-slavery-dr-mohamed-abdelsalam-babiker/.

United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, release by 14 U.N. human rights experts, July 13, 2023. <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/07/un-experts-urge-ethiopia-halt-mass-deportation-eritreans</u>.

Report of the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the Situation of Human Rights in Eritrea, May 9, 2023. <u>https://eritreanrefugees.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/SR-Report-May-9-2023.pdf</u>.

United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, March 6, 2023. <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/statements-and-speeches/2023/03/enhanced-interactive-dialogue-human-rights-eritrea</u>.

Europe External Programme – Africa, July 22, 2022: https://www.eepa.be/?p=6360

Report of the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the Situation of Human Rights in Eritrea, May 6, 2022: <u>https://documents-dds-</u> ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G22/336/87/PDF/G2233687.pdf?OpenElement at p. 11

Eritrea Hub, May 7, 2022: <u>https://eritreahub.org/swiss-authorities-claims-about-safe-return-for-eritreans-blown-apart-by-torture-victim</u>

United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, April 13, 2022: <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/04/egypt-un-experts-condemn-expulsions-eritrean-asylum-seekers-despite-risks</u>

Amnesty International, March 25, 2022: <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/03/egypt-eritreans-at-imminent-risk-of-deportation/</u>

Human Rights Watch, January 27, 2022: <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/01/27/egypt-forced-returns-eritrean-asylum-seekers</u>

Report of the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the Situation of Human Rights in Eritrea, May 12, 2021: <u>https://undocs.org/A/HRC/47/21</u> at p. 11

Report of the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the Situation of Human Rights in Eritrea, May 16, 2019: <u>https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/G1914037.pdf</u>, at pp. 16-17

Human Rights Concern - Eritrea, "Is Eritrea a Safe Country to which Asylum-Seekers Can be Returned?" May 2, 2019: <u>http://eritreanrefugees.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/Asylum-Seekers-Should-Not-Be-Returned-HRC-E-5-2-2019.pdf</u>

Report of the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the Situation of Human Rights in Eritrea, June 23, 2017: <u>http://eritreanrefugees.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/Spl-Rapporteur-advance-undedited-report-6-7-2017.pdf</u>, at pp. 10-11

Abraham Zere, writing for Carnegie Council, "No Place for Eritreans," May 22, 2017: <u>https://www.carnegiecouncil.org/publications/articles\_papers\_reports/987</u>

Meron Estefanos, quoted in EU Observer, "EU Funds for Sudan May Worsen Fate of Refugees," April 10, 2017: <u>https://euobserver.com/migration/137489</u>

UK Upper Tribunal, October 11, 2016: <u>http://reliefweb.int/report/united-kingdom-great-britain-and-northern-ireland/eritreans-face-real-danger-return</u> and <u>http://www.refworld.org/publisher,GBR\_UTIAC,,ERI,57fc91fc4,0.html</u>

Gerry Simpson, writing for Human Rights Watch, "Sudan: Hundreds Deported to Likely Abuse," May 30, 2016: <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/05/30/sudan-hundreds-deported-likely-abuse</u>

Amnesty International, "Just Deserters: Why Indefinite National Service in Eritrea Has Created A Generation of Refugees," 2016:

https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/AFR6447942016ENGLISH.PDF , at pp. 9, 54, 57

Report of the United Nations Human Rights Council's Commission of Inquiry on Human Rights in Eritrea, June 4, 2015. Summary version:

<u>http://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/CoIEritrea/Pages/ReportCoIEritrea.aspx</u>, at p. 7 Complete version:

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/HRCouncil/CoIEritrea/A\_HRC\_29\_CRP-1.pdf, at pp. 114-16 (paras. 427-36)

Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, September 10, 2014 (citing many sources): <u>https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/1316088.html</u>

Human Rights Watch, World Report, 2014: https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/wr2014\_web\_0.pdf, at p. 115

Amnesty International, "Eritrea: 20 Years of Independence, but Still No Freedom," 2013: <u>https://www.amnestyusa.org/reports/eritrea-20-years-of-independence-but-still-no-freedom/</u>, at pp. 27, 30-31

United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, "UNHCR Eligibility Guidelines for Assessing the International Protection Needs of Asylum-Seekers from Eritrea," April 2009: http://eritreanrefugees.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/UNHCR-ELIGIBILITY-GUIDELINES-INCL.-PUNISHMENT-ON-REFOULEMENT-2009.pdf , at pp. 33-35

Rev: 12-9-24